  ALA International Relations Round Table (IRRT) First Draft
Executive Board Minutes
2009 Annual Conference, Chicago, IL
Sunday, July 12, 2009
McCormick Place West – W 175A

8:00-11:00 a.m.

Present 

IRRT Executive Board:

Judith Lin Hunt, Chair

Sha Li Zhang, Chair-Elect

Patricia Oyler, Incoming Chair-Elect

Donna McCool, Secretary/Treasurer

Joan Weeks, Past Chair

Jeannette Pierce, Member-at-Large

Jacqueline Solis, Member-at-Large

Susan Schnuer, Councilor

Other Meeting Participants:

Michael Dowling and Delin Guerra, ALA International Relations Office

Larry Romans, ALA Executive Board Liaison 

Beverly Lynch, Chair, ALA International Relations Committee

John Hickok, IRRT Orientation Chair

Jordan Scepanski, IRRT Endowment Committee

H. Lea Wells, IRRT Endowment Committee

Carol R. Kem, IRRT Sister Libraries, Co-Chair

James Agee

1. Welcome and introductions (J. Hunt, IRRT Chair)

Judith welcomed those in attendance and introduced members of the Executive Board.

All attendees then introduced themselves.

2. International Relations Committee Report (B. Lynch) 

Judith: Beverly is the recipient of this year’s ALA Joseph W. Lippincott Award (http://www.ala.org/ala/newspresscenter/news/pressreleases2009/march2009/governancelippincott.cfm).  Congratulations!

Beverly reported that the IRC met on Friday afternoon and will meet again on Tuesday.   She then mentioned several current activities coming out of committees:

· U.S. Committee of the Blue Shield (USCBS, http://www.uscbs.org) 

· USCBS is a non-profit organization committed to the protection of cultural property, including museums and libraries, worldwide during armed conflict.  

· It is the protective emblem specified in the 1954 Hague Convention (Convention for the Protection of Cultural Property in the Event of Armed Conflict), with an international body called International Committee of the Blue Shield.  

· The organization coordinates with U.S. government to train military personnel in protecting cultural property during armed conflict and does not condemn any political or military action  

· IFLA is one of its five participating non-government organizations (NGOs)

· It accepts personal membership 

· ALA’s representative to the Board of USCBS reports to IRC

· Corine Wegener, USCBS’ President based in Minneapolis, attended IRC meeting on Friday and gave an overview of the organization
· Draft of Resolution on Libraries and Wars in Iraq and Afghanistan

· IRC will discuss this draft at this conference

· Susan pointed out that some IRRT members withdraw from the group due to the resolution on recent Gaza war.  She is concerned that this new resolution will have the similar effect

· ACRL Program on User Services; Literacy and Learning on Saturday was well attended.  This popular program has been around since 1968.  

· The 5th U.S.-China Conference is in the planning stage.  It will be held in Beijing in the fall of 2010.  The First China-United State Library Conference in 1996 came out of a partnership between ALA, Chinese American Librarian Association (CALA) and several other American and Chinese library groups.  All four previous Chinese/American conferences were organized by volunteer and have led to the new partnership between CALA and the Mortenson Center at the University of Illinois.

· The National Library of China is celebrating the 100th anniversary this year.

· Leadership at the ALA Council: IRC plays a leadership role at the ALA Council.  It provides guidance on any international issues 

· Beverly congratulates the solid programs that IRRT members have put together at this conference.

3. ALA International Relations Office Report (M. Dowling and D. Guerra)

Michael’s report: 

· IMLS Meeting: Michael attended a very productive meeting organized by IMLS on global understanding initiative in May (http://www.imls.gov/news/2009/052109a.shtm).   The meeting, with U.S. and international participants, focuses on how museums and libraries can foster global understanding and enhance cross-cultural communications.  

· New Administration: Although we are not clear about the direction of the new Obama administration, we are sure that globalization is in the structure of the new government.  The State Department has funded many international activities and they need to work more closely with USAID.

· ALA is looking into developing a closer working relationship with ACMA (American City Management Association) and seeks opportunity for library to partner with city government to enhance services to the local community

· Delin has the latest attendance stats of international participants at this conference.  We have reached our goal of international participants this year.

· For the 2009 IFLA Conference in Milan, ALA will have a booth.  Delin will be attending.  PLA will have a presentation on Gates foundation.  Due to tight budget, there will be fewer American delegates this year.

· IFLA has announced the withdraw of Brisbane as the hosting site of 2010 conference.  Instead, the conference will be held at Gothenburg, Sweden.  

· ALA International Marketing plan: International Relations Office is currently working with other ALA units to form an international working group.  With the goal of outreaching to ALA international members, the group is working on developing an international business plan.  ALA Publication Office notices that although the revenue from domestic sales is down the international sales still account for 7% of total revenue.  ALA currently does not have a decent international distribution channel and is looking for improving it.  Choice and some ALA publications are very popular abroad and we want to find a new international distributor for these publications.  We are putting together an international marketing plan to be presented at IFLA Conference.  Delin is analyzing the revenue (about $1.3 million) from international participants.  It accounts for 3% of total ALA revenue. 

· ALA is looking for areas to generate new revenue.  International membership and sales are the key areas to focus on.  We want to make it easier for international members to participate in ALA activities and programs.  Now ALAConnect has an international group already.  We will continue to build the connection and international community virtually.  We will also begin to update ALA’s International Strategic plan.

· We currently have a distributor in China and India, but are looking into signing up Library Society of China as ALA’s new distributor in China.   And Yao Ming’s ALA READ poster will be released soon.

Delin’s report: 

· Nine ALA members will be attending this year’s Hong Kong Book Fair program.  For this year’s Mexican Guadalajara International book Fair, we have received 60 applications so far.  The number is similar to that of last year’s, but the final figure might be less.

· We are also creating a new International member brochure. 

· We have a good turnout at this year’s program, with more than 450 international librarians registered.  Monday night’s International Librarians reception is sold out.

Discussion followed: 

Registration / membership website: Jeannette pointed out that the current registration website is not easy to sign up for additional program.  Michael indicated that we are not sure if we can change anything in the registration process.  Susan also pointed out that it is difficult for some African members to pay ALA due from Africa.  She urged ALA to provide an easier way for foreign librarians to complete the transaction.  They want to join or renew membership, but they can’t figure out the logistic of payment part.

Michael indicated that he will relay this concern to relevant ALA staffers.  In Europe, ALA uses EuroSpan system to handle the membership payment.  ALA needs to find a better system in other countries.

If anyone knows a better payment mechanism, please let Michael know. 

ALA publication: Susan pointed out that bundled publication is easier to purchase for foreign libraries than ordering them individually.

Michael indicated that ALA is looking for a better way for publication sales.  ALA is working with a company to evaluate the on-demand printing purchase.  Yao Ming poster is an example of how to print and distributing the product.  ALA publication is thinking of printing the poster in China or other countries instead of shipping it from U.S.   ALA definitely is looking at making the payment system easier, as well as a better distribution system for its publications.  For example, in Germany ALA has reached out to publisher in printing and distributing ALA publications.  

Electronic publication: Judith asked about the status on electronic publication.  Michael indicated that ALA just started reviewing this issue.  ALA Publication is looking into a better platform of doing it.  In addition, they are interested in the option of selling individual chapter, instead of the whole book.

Choice: Jim Agee asked if ALA has looked into selling Choice at different countries.  Michael indicated that the biggest distributor of Choice is Baker and Taylor.  They do not provide us the breakdown of where it is sold.  It is the same as EuroSpan.  We cannot get the specific sales numbers.  We need a better cooperation among different ALA groups.  That’s why we have the group working on the ALA international marketing plan.

International Relations Office: Susan then asked about the outlook of International Relations Office.  Michael indicated that the office will not be able to afford a new staff member in next two to three years.  However, they are able to acquire funding to work on certain projects.  Budget for 2010 and 2011 will be very tough.  They might have to look into outside funding resources.

4. ALA Executive Board Liaison Report (L. Roman)

· Budget: ALA is coping with tough economic situation.  We have lost 2,400 members.  Only one division (Young Adult Library Services Association) sees membership increase.  All the Round Tables have lost members, despite lower membership cost.  There is $2.7 million shortfall than original budget.   ALA is trying its best to deal with the financial situation and minimize the reduction on member service.  All ALA staff has to take a week of furlough.  Ten staff members had to let go.  The situation expects to get worse next year.  To assist libraries advocating its service at local level, ALA has developed a few tool kits, available at the Advocacy University website (http://www.ala.org/ala/issuesadvocacy/advocacy/advocacyuniversity/index.cfm).

· American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009: ARRA is an economic stimulus package enacted by the Congress.  The package does not have a specific grant for libraries.  However, libraries might be able to take advantage of certain incentives.  ALA DC Office is working on putting up a guideline.  There are only 2 states that have program for libraries.  (For additional information, see: http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/wo/woissues/washfunding/fedfund/NewStimulusTalkingPo.pdf).

· Electronic member participation: The goal is to examine the feasibility of supporting an effective e-participation.  However, such practice is very expensive and there are additional issues.  To get all the conference programs online will cost $144,000.  ALA cannot afford it at this time.  It costs $600 to stream a program from a conference hotel.  In this Annual, 14 programs are experimenting real-time streaming video and it cost $6000. (For additional information, see: http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/governance/council/councilcommittees/tfoemp.cfm) 

· Presidential Task Force on Library Education: the working group presented its final draft of the “Core Competencies of Librarianship” report to the Executive Board in January 2009 and received the approval from the Council.  However, the guideline might be difficult to get adopted by library school programs.  The plan suggests that library schools to include certain trainings, but it all up to each library school to modify its curriculum.  (For additional information, see: http://www.ala.org/ala/educationcareers/careers/corecomp/corecompetences/index.cfm) 

· Director of Office for Intellectual Freedom and Freedom to Read Foundation: There will be a search to fill Judith Krug’s position.  The Intellectual Freedom Committee is developing the job description.  They would like to get everyone involved in the process.

Discussion followed: 

2010 Midwinter attendance: Jeannette asked if there is any discussion on 2010 Midwinter attendance.  Larry indicates that attendance will not be as high as last year.  ALA is focusing on possible scenarios.  Membership dues pay about 20 - 25% of ALA budget.  The conference revenues, including those from vendors, contribute a big portion to ALA budget.  We are not discussing to eliminate Midwinter at this point.  

Joan indicated that some of her friends have decided not to attend the 2010 Midwinter.  Some BRASS committee members are not attending either; instead they will conduct the business virtually.   Larry pointed out he had heard the same decision from members of other groups.   However, there are benefits of face-to-face meeting.  If this becomes a trend, ALA has to deal with it.  Executive Board has discussed this issue.  As liaison to six Round Tables, Larry is aware of this discussion.

J. Hunt thanked Larry for being a good communicator to ALA Executive Board.

5. Review of Agenda (J. Hunt, IRRT Chair): 

No new item was added.

6. Approval of Midwinter 09 Meeting Minutes (D. McCool)
A draft of the Denver Midwinter Executive Board minutes was circulated earlier. 
Motion: 

D. McCool moved for approval.  J. Week second.  The motion carried.
7. Chair’s  Report (J. Hunt) 

· IRRT programs: The programs at this Annual were very good, well received and attended.  Thanks to all IRRT committees for their hard work.   Judith attended the International Papers session yesterday and was moved by the Uganda presenter on his library situation there.

· International Librarians’ Reception: All set with the reception.  The Presidential Innovation Award will be presented at this event.

· Chair’s Program: She had an opportunity to talk a presenter from New York.  Her presentation focuses on cultural heritage and digitization.  

· Thanks to Larry and Susan’s excellence service to the Executive Board and ALA Council 

· 60/60 campaign: It is not easy to launch a fund raising program in a tough economic climate.   Jordan and Lea have attended various IRRT sessions to promote this campaign.  

· Thanks to Joan for coordinating with emerging leaders in producing the 60th Anniversary booklet and for her taking care of IRRT Website

· Comment on International Relations Committee Chair Beverly Lynch’s report: We should be involved in the Blue Shield effort to train our military on preserving cultural property when they go into the war zone.  

· Report from ALA Round Table Coordinator Meeting: Concerns reported from other round tables include issues related to communication, attendance, visibility.  These problems are not present in our group.  Of course, every round table is concerned about the budget.  Electronic publishing of round table’s newsletter is another issue discussed at the meeting.

· Guadalajara Book Fair: Judith has talked to Patrick Sullivan about inviting the Mexican Library Association to bring books to the Guadalajara Book Fair.  

· ALA International Strategic Plan: International Relations Committee is at an early stage of developing this five-year plan.  We should be actively involved.

· IRRT logo: Judith indicated that IRRT maintains many publications, handouts, flyers, and Website with very useful information to give to its members.  However, we do not have a good branding strategy or practice.  Some of committees do not even use our logo.  Her university just developed a new logo, with good instruction and guideline on how to use it.  She is willing share it with the group. 

Pat inquired the group on when IRRT started using the current logo.  Joan indicated that we adopted it about 10 years ago.  The logo on the Website has a global map behind the logo.  We should ask each committee to use the logo in their official documents.  Pat pointed out that the Board should distribute the standard logo file or template to all committee chairs and encourages them to use it.  Sha Li suggested that we might also want to put the logo in various size on our Website for members to use it.  Michael also suggested that we should put the logo in our Wiki, for security reason.  We also need to clearly state who can use it.

· International Lead Editor position: Sha Li indicated that three candidates have been interviewed and the top candidate has been selected.  She will announce it soon.

· IRRT membership: Michael reported that the membership is down about 2.5%.  Comparing with other round tables, we are not that bad.  Membership fee is our major revenue source.  The membership committee should focus on recruiting new members and retaining existing members.  

Shar Li pointed out that she used to send a message to those non-renewing members and encourage them to rejoin.  This is the task that membership committee should be doing.   Shar Li also mentioned that she used to send welcome message to new members too.  Donna agreed that we should find a better way to recruit new members.  Michael pointed out that we need to make sure the ALA’s recruiting materials include our brochure.  

Susan indicated that Chinese American Librarian Association has lifetime membership.  Do we have it?  Our membership fee is low, so we might want to offer this option.  Michael indicated that although ALA offers lifetime membership it might be difficult for each division or round table to have its own version in the online form.   In addition, lifetime members have to stay as ALA member.   He will consult John Chrastka, ALA Director for Membership Development, about it.  

· Judith offered her appreciation for the contribution from outgoing board members, as well as Delin’s strong support and hard work

8. Secretary / Treasurer’s Report  (D. McCool)

· Donna presented the latest budget spreadsheet with May 2009 figures.  The May balance was about $1,000 less than the beginning of current fiscal year (September 2008).  Several items were discussed: 

· Program allocation (code 5350), include $1500 for emerging leaders; and the cost for cake.  The brochure for this conference program costs $150.  

· The Audio visual service cost is high too.  

· Judith pointed out that the rental cost for the space for 2008 IRRT reception was quite high.  Donna further indicated that the catering service was expensive as well.  

· Judith indicated that the contribution from vendor was down this year.  We increased the number of allowed participants for this year’s reception in order to generate more revenue.  The cost of the event exceeded $20,000 this year.  After discussion, a vote was cast to accept the budget report.

Motion: 

Joan moved to accept the budget report.  Judith second.  The motion carried.

· 60/60 campaign: IRRT will contribute $2,500 in this fiscal year and another $2,500 in next fiscal year to the endowment fund.  Michael suggests that we should go ahead in moving the contribution to the revenue side.  Delin will take care of the transfer.

9. IRRT Councilor Report  (S. Schnuer) 

· Tribute to the 100 anniversary of the National Library of China (NLC):  Susan distributed a copy to Board members.  The tribute was signed by Susan (ALA Councilor) and Sha Li (CALA President).  The board has reviewed it and it is also approved by the ALA Council.  Sha Li indicated that this document will be presented to NCL by a team from the Think Globally Act Globally project at the NLC’s 100 anniversary celebration event in September.  Michael indicated that ALA President, Jim Rettig, has also sent a congratulatory letter to NLC.  

· Guideline for IRRT Executive Board and Councilor when reviewing resolutions with international impact: Susan passed this guideline to Board members.  This document will guide committee members in processing proposed resolutions with international impact between the ALA Council and IRRT.  Michael suggested changing the wording on item 2c. from “proposes foreign policy” to “proposes U.S. foreign policy that is not directly to libraries and archives.”  He will also look into policy in ALA handbook to ensure the proposed guideline does not conflict with any existing ALA policy.  After discussion among its members, the Board voted on the guideline.

Motion: 

Jeannette moved to accept this change.  Donna second.  Motion carried.

· Iraq / Afghanistan Resolution from Al Kagan: Susan presented a revised version from Friday’s International Relations Committee meeting.  Following review and discussion of the draft, a motion was made to approve it.

Motion: 

Donna moved to accept this resolution.   Jeannette second.  Motion carried. 

10. Sixty for Sixty Campaign Report (J. Scepanski and L. Wells)

· Background: Jeannette and Shar Li came up with an idea to establish an IRRT endowment fund and asked Jordan and Lea to lead this project.  A task force was formed with Jeannette, Sha Li, Donna, Judith, and Joan as members.  A goal of raising $60,000 was set.  They recruited Jordan (IRRT chair, 1990) and Lea (IRRT chair, 2001) to lead the campaign.  

· Lea indicates that it is a tough time to raise money.  Currently, they had enrolled 64 donors who contributed about $7,500.  They also showed up at sessions with international focus at this conference to publicize this campaign.  At yesterday’s IRRT subcommittee meeting, they showed the campaign poster to each subcommittee.  

· The most common question that they encountered was how IRRT will use the fund.   Joan suggested that we employ the 2007 IRRT Strategic plan as the guideline for using this fund.  The group discussed possible applications of the endowment, including: 

· funding for education and outreach programs; 

· funding for international speakers to attend the conference; 

· supporting emerging leaders from other countries to attend the conference; 

· developing IT training program  

· Jordan pointed out that with IRRT’s contribution of $5,000 to the campaign we will be able to qualify as an ALA endowment fund.  Discussion on other fund raising ideas followed and suggestions included:  

· Targeting smaller vendors that we will include them in future IRRT program

· Matching challenge from big corporate sponsors

· people looking for estate planning 

· $6 contribution from each IRRT member

· IRRT international members who currently do not pay membership fee.  About half of IRRT members are from aboard.  We should ask their financial support for IRRT programs and services.  Currently, the campaign mail only distributed to IRRT members in U.S.

· Jordan discussed their plan for the next 6 months: 

· Follow up with the personal letters sent 

· Send additional emails  

· Write thank-you note to each donor  

· Donor recognition at ALA Annual and Midwinter with poster of donor’s names  

· Start discussion on what we can do at 2010 conferences for our donors.  How to recognize their contribution.

· Other issues discussed include: 

· Make fund raising an on-going program 

· Include contribution option on membership renewal form / Website

· Develop a list of activities that will be funded by the endowment

· Set priority of these activities

· Have a feature article about the campaign on the future International Lead.  The article will explain how we will use the fund

· IRRT 60th Anniversary booklet: Joan, coordinator of this project, reported  that the four Emerging Leaders worked virtually and employed Google App. to produce this booklet  on time and under budget.  Delin also contributed substantially to the project.  1,000 copies were produced and will be distributed at Monday’s IRRT reception.  Due to the high cost of international mail, we were not able to send it to each international member.  However, Delin will distribute it at IFLA Conference.

11. Looking Ahead – Incoming Chair (S. Zhang)

Sha Li, the incoming chair, highlighted the following projects that she planned to focus on during her term: 

· Sixty for Sixty Campaign

· Emerging Leaders: We will have to select projects the leaders to work on

· Continuation of the outreach effort

· IRRT Publications: developing connection between print and our online presence  

· Strategic planning: Draft of ALA strategic plan will be released in the fall.  We should update our plan in alignment with the new ALA plan

· Member participation: There are still vacancies for committee appointment.  We need to recruit members to participate in those positions.

· ALAConnect: We will explore the use of this new social networking tool

· Membership follow-up: While Sha Li was the chair of Membership Committee, Delin sent her monthly list of new members and non-renewal members.  She would send welcoming message to new members, as well as note to non-renewal members to encourage them rejoin.   She would like to continue this practice.

Jeannette commented that we should recruit IRRT members from the region of future annual conference sites and get their involved early.  When she was the IRRT Chair, she sent personal message to members in the region of annual conference and invited them to join IRRT committees.

With 2010 Annual in D.C., Joan will serve as the chair of reception committee.  Pat also pointed out that Boston, as the site for 2010 Midwinter, has a large international librarian body.  We should reach out to them.

12. IRRT Committee / Interest Group / Liaison Reports

International Sister Library Committee (Carol Kern): 

· Committee members: Carol and her co-chair, Paul Hover, had contacted committee members via emails.  She pointed out that about half of her committee members are from the State Department.  She wanted the committee to maintain a balance of participation from librarians.  At Saturday’s meeting, three non-committee members attended.  They might apply for committee members.

· Potential projects for this year: 

· Video conference in Egypt.  We would like to have the support and assistance from IRRT Ex. Board

· Joint program at DC Annual with Exchange committee: Will focus on how to do international exchange; how to persuade your institution to support it; how to make it a convincing case.  Robin and Chris will work on this one-hour program.  

· Committee Wiki (http://wikis.ala.org/sisterlibraries/index.php/Main_Page): The site was developed by Shuhua, a new member who attended the group’s meeting at Denver Midwinter and subsequently joined the committee.  Henry from Exchange Committee will translate the site to Arabic.  

· Smart Goal Template: Carol attended Friday’s ACRL Leader Development and Strategic Planning Session (http://connect.ala.org/node/75750) and learned about this project planning tool that is easy to use for planning group projects and for the measurement of achievement.

· American Corners: Megan and Shuhua found a directory of American Corners libraries and incorporated the information in the Cities with American Corners, US-based populations and US Libraries section of the Committee’s Wiki

13. Old business 

· ALA World listserv: this list will continue.

· Chapter/International Courses/Faculty List: Judith indicated that she has contacted the  International Library Education Special Interest Group at AALISE (Association for Library and Information Science Education).  Pat indicated that the group had a conference call recently.  

· Emerging Leader free links project update: Joan reported that this project, using Delicious to bookmark useful links, ended in 2008 annual.  This Delicious bookmark has not been updated since then.  She asked the group to think about the future of this project; how to maintain this bookmark list; and who should be responsible for this task.  After discussion, the group agreed that this project should be continued.  A working group that includes new emerging leaders should be formed to develop a plan and guideline for this project.

14. New business (J. Hunt)

· ALAConnect: this new ALA tool offers many possibilities and potential.  IRRT leadership should give it a try.  Joan indicated that it is similar to Facebook that one can create a virtual community.  We should move our reports and minutes to ALAConnect.  We can also avoid spamming.

· Presidential Awards: In order to keep this program, founded by Loriene Roy, past ALA President, we need to develop a process.  We recognized three libraries this year.  We need to institutionalize the program and appoint an Ad Hoc committee to work on it.

· Web site: Joan seeks more inputs from IRRT groups about our website.  What information to add and on which page.  She also wants to know what contents we want to include in the ALAConnect.

· Other: An IRRT member, Connie Constino, passed away recently.  International Relations Committee proposed to set up a memorial for her.

· IRRT card: Sha Li proposed to produce IRRT card with brief IRRT information and web address.  She will ask Delin to investigate the cost.

15. Adjournment

The Executive Board meeting adjoined at 11:21 a.m.
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